Accelerated bioaccumulation of total mercury in red stingray, *Hemitrygon akajei*, by ontogenetic changes of feeding habits, and selective transfer of methylmercury to the aquatic animals located at higher trophic levels

Teerapong Duangdee

Graduate School of Environmental and Symbiotic Sciences Prefectural University of Kumamoto

September 2021

Accelerated bioaccumulation of total mercury in red stingray, *Hemitrygon akajei*, by ontogenetic changes of feeding habits, and selective transfer of methylmercury to the aquatic animals located at higher trophic levels

Teerapong Duangdee

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirement for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy Graduate School of Environmental and Symbiotic Sciences Prefectural University of Kumamoto

September 2021

Abstract

Mercury is a trace element circulating in the biosphere on the earth, but nevertheless some of its organic forms are highly harmful to various living organisms. There is an increasing awareness of the progress of bioaccumulation of mercury concentration in various marine ecosystems in the world, since 7,400 tons of mercury is still annually being emitted into the environment throughout the world not only from anthropogenic sources, but also natural ones including volcanos, and finally discharged to the sea. Volcanic emission has a non-negligible impact on the mercury levels of the aquatic environment. In particular, the Japanese archipelago is located on the Circum-Pacific "ring of fire", and has with about 85 active volcanoes, which have erupted repeatedly, dispersing a large amount of mercury to the atmosphere surrounding them. Approximately 1,879,000 tons of fish and shellfish have been annually caught to obtain seafoods from the coastal seas in Japan. In this meaning, approximately one hundred and twenty-five million people living in the Japanese archipelago seem to be inevitable to face the risk of bioaccumulation of mercury in their daily lives through the consumption of sea foods.

This study deals with the trophic transfer of mercury species in the bentho-pelagic food web in the Isahaya Bay, focusing on the bioaccumulation process in one of the edible ray species, red stingray (*Hemitrygon akajei*). This bay is located in the western side of the inner part of Ariake Bay, Kyushu, western Japan. An active volcano, Mt. Unzen Fugendake, is located at the center of Shimabara Peninsula, which faces the southern side of the bay. In its last eruption over 1,928 days between 1990 and 1995, about 2.95 tons of mercury were emitted to the atmosphere around it. The volcano works as one of the natural discharging sources of mercury to the bay.

In this study, I collected 22 individuals of red stingray and six species of other fishes and invertebrates from Isahaya Bay, and aimed at clarifying the mechanisms how the total mercury (THg) content of the body tissues of red stingray markedly increases as it grows up although its trophic position tends to descend in the food web system and how the mercury is transferred to the animals located at the higher trophic positions, and evaluated the potential risk of mercury intake to the human health through the dietary intake of fishes captured in the coastal seas.

In the Isahaya Bay, the THg content of the muscles of red stingray acceleratedly following the growth ($y = 160.0e^{0.03x}$, x = the disc width, y = the THg content of the muscles). The THg contents of the immature female (disc width: 25 ± 5 cm, body weight: 623 ± 421 g) are 309 ± 76 ng g⁻¹ d.w. (mean \pm S.D., n=7), while those of the mature ones

(disc width: 60 ± 3 cm, body weight: $8,175 \pm 1,023$ g) increased to 869 ± 268 ng g⁻¹ d.w. (n=10). The highest value, 1,370 ng g⁻¹ d.w., was recorded in the individuals with the disc width of 63 cm and the body weight of 8,615 g. However, the results of stable analysis of carbon and nitrogen of the muscles of them revealed that the trophic positions of red stingray tended to descend in the food web system as it grew up. The analysis of the stomach content of these individuals indicated the presence of the ontogenetic changes of the feeding habits following the development of mouth. In mature female, it can feed on only epifauna macro-benthic animals with soft bodies such as shrimps and small crustaceans, while mature female tends to prefer to prey on infauna macro-benthic animals with hard shells such as short-neck clam, *Ruditapes philippinarum*, and some polychaetes. These main food items burrow the sediment, and contain much higher levels of THg to the epifaunal ones, since they are apt to expose to the mercury deposited and concentrated in the sediment.

In the Isahaya Bay, a large amount of mercury has been emitted from an active volcano, Mt.Unzen Fugendake, and a part of the mercury is absorbed by phytoplankton and deposited in the sediment of the sea floor in the bay, being concentrated in the body tissues of the phytoplankton and the sediment. The mercury deposited in the sediment was taken in to the body tissues of the macro-benthic animals on the sea floor though their feeding activities and exposure to the mercury, and transferred to the animals located at the higher trophic positions through the bentho-pelagic food web of the bay. In this transferring process of mercury between the prey and predator, inorganic mercury (InHg) tends to be excreted to outside the body of each animal, while methylmercury (MeHg) is apt to remain in the body tissues and selectively transferred to the predator side. Therefore, the results of the analysis on Trophic Magnification Factor (TMF) values of the mercury species in the seven species of animals liked with the bentho-pelagic food web system revealed that the biomagnification of MeHg of the muscles proceeded approximately 2.4 (6.22/2.62) times in the animals located at one step higher trophic position in the food web system. Consequently, MeHg of the muscles of short-neck clam as the primary consumer occupied approximately 22.5 % of THg, while it increased to more than 90 % in the predatory fishes as the intermediate consumers between the secondary and tertiary ones, such as Pennahia argentata, H. akajei, and Nuchequula nuchalis.

In the case of the red stingray, two large individuals of mature females (56 and 63 cm of the disc width) contained the highest values of MeHg of 0.26 μ g g⁻¹ w.w.. They are very close to the provisional reference value of MeHg for fish and shellfish in Japan, 0.3 μ g g⁻¹ w.w. in Japan, although their THg contents (0.28 and 0.27 μ g g⁻¹ w.w., respectively) were far lower than that of THg for fish and shellfish, 0.4 μ g g⁻¹ w.w.. These facts indicate

that we need to pay more attention to the effects of the selective transfer of MeHg among the mercury species in the bentho-pelagic food web system in the coastal seas.

Keywords: biomagnification, *Hemitrygon akajei*, total mercury, methylmercury, ontogenetic changes of feeding habits, red stingray, *Ruditapes phillipinarum*, selective transfer, short-neck clam

Thesis Supervisor:

Hiroaki TSUTSUMI, Professor, Department of Environmental and Symbiotic Sciences, Graduate School of Prefectural University of Kumamoto

Thesis Sub-Supervisors:

Jun KOBAYASHI, Professor, Department of Environmental and Symbiotic Sciences, Graduate School of Prefectural University of Kumamoto

Koji ARIZONO, Professor emeritus, Faculty of Environmental and Symbiotic Sciences, Prefectural University of Kumamoto

Contents

Abstract	i
1. Introduction	1
2. Materials and methods	4
2.1 Study area	4
2.2 Sample collection and preparation	4
2.3 Stomach contents analysis	5
2.4 Chemical analysis	6
2.5 Trophic Magnification Slope (TMS), Trophic Magnification Factor (TM	1F)
and Trophic Level (TL)	7
2.6 Statistical analysis	8
3. Results	9
3.1 The mechanisms of biomagnification of THg in red stingray	9
3.2 Characteristics of mercury transfer to animals located at higher trophic	
positions	15
4. Discussion	19
4.1 Accelerated bioaccumulation of THg in red stingray by ontogenetic	
changes of feeding habits	19
4.2 Selective transfer of MeHg in the bentho-pelagic food web	22
4.3 Potential risk of mercury to human health through the consumption of	
fishes collected in the coastal seas	23
5. Conclusions	25
Acknowledgements	- 32
References	33

1. Introduction

Bioaccumulation of hazardous substances such as heavy metals, polychlorinated biphenyls, dioxin, etc. has been reported from various marine ecosystems throughout the world. Among these harmful substances, this study has focused on the bioaccumulation processes of mercury to the animals occurring in the coastal water, since it has brought serious negative impacts on the health of not only the wildlife located at the higher trophic positions in the food chain, but also humans through dietary intake (Harada 1995; Atwell et al. 1998; Baeyens et al. 2003; Al-Reasi et al. 2007; Ward et al. 2010; Kim et al. 2012; Cardoso et al. 2014; Clayden et al. 2014; Harding et al. 2018; Yokoyama 2018). Mercury is a trace element circulating in the biosphere on the earth, but nevertheless some of its organic forms are highly harmful to various living organisms. The mercury exists primarily in the form of dissolved Hg, including elemental Hg (Hg⁰) and inorganic species (Hg^{2+}) bound to the sediment in marine ecosystem, while that found in marine animals is almost entirely in the form of organic species, such as methylmercury (CH₃Hg⁺) (Ullrich et al. 2001; Chen et al. 2008). Inorganic mercury (InHg) can be transformed to methylmercury (MeHg) by the metabolic activities of sulfate reducing bacteria in the marine sediments. MeHg is lipid-soluble, readily tends to pass through the blood-brain barrier, and accumulates in the brain of the animals, causing lysis of the cell of central nervous system and brings irreversible damages to the central nervous system. (Rabenstein 1978; Farrell et al. 1998; Mason et al. 1995; National Research Council (US) Committee on the Toxicological Effects of Methylmercury 2000; Yokoyama 2018). The presence of MeHg in coastal ecosystems poses a serious environmental hazard due to the bioaccumulation and toxicity to the animals located at the higher trophic positions in the food webs.

In the aquatic ecosystem, the mercury contaminated in the water tends to be absorbed by phytoplankton or aquatic animals such as fish (through their respiratory activities), which is referred to as "bioconcentration". It is apt to be further biologically concentrated on the body tissues of animals in higher trophic levels linked with a food chain through their predatory activities, which is referred to as "biomagnification" (Arnot and Gobas 2006). Previous studies on the bioaccumulation of mercury, have described the discontinuous increase of mercury levels in the body tissues among the organisms located at the different trophic positions in a food chain in coastal waters (Baeyens et al. 2003; Kim et al. 2012; Cardoso et al. 2014; Harding et al. 2018; Jaingam et al. 2018a) and oceans (Atwell et al. 1998; Al-Reasi et al. 2007; Lavoie et al. 2013; Clayden et al. 2014). Consequently the mercury contents of the bodies of top predators such as carnivorous fish, sea birds and marine mammals in aquatic ecosystem tend to be magnified 123 - 479 and 227 - 622 times, respectively, higher to those of the primary producers (Campbell et al. 2005; Di Beneditto et al. 2012; Seixas et al. 2014; Harding et al. 2018). There is an increasing awareness of the progress of bioaccumulation of mercury concentration in various marine ecosystems in the world (Baeyens et al. 2003; Lavoie et al. 2013; Gworek et al. 2016; Wu et al. 2019), since 7,400 tons of mercury is still annually being emitted into the environment not only from anthropogenic sources, but also natural ones including volcanos throughout the world, and finally discharged to the sea (Nriagu 1989; Mason et al. 2012; UN Environment 2019; Zhang et al. 2020, 2021)

Volcanic emission have a non-negligible impact on the mercury levels of the aquatic environment. In particular, the Japanese archipelago is located on the Circum-Pacific "ring of fire" with about 85 active volcanoes (Nakano and Hoshizumi 2005). Consequently, volcanic eruptions have occurred frequently, dispersing a large amount of mercury to the atmosphere surrounding them (Nriagu and Becker 2003). Approximately 1,879,000 tons of fish and shellfish have been annually caught to obtain seafoods from the coastal seas in Japan (Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry and Fishery 2018). In this meaning, approximately one hundred and twenty-five million people living in Japanese archipelago seem to be inevitable to face the risk of bioaccumulation of mercury in their daily lives through the consumption of the sea foods.

This study deals with the trophic transfer of mercury species in the bentho-pelagic food web in Isahaya Bay, focusing on the bioaccumulation process in one of the edible ray species, red stingray (Hemitrygon akajei). This bay is located in the western side of the inner part of Ariake Bay, Kyushu, western Japan. An active volcano, Mt. Unzen Fugendake, is located at the center of Shimabara Peninsula, which faces the southern side of the bay. In its last eruption over 1,928 days between 1990 to 1995, about 2.95 tons of mercury were emitted to the atmosphere (Nriagu and Becker 2003; Unzen Restoration Project Office 2007). Furthermore, there are many hot springs and fumaroles around the volcano. They also work as ones of natural discharging sources of mercury to the bay. In the previous studies on the bioaccumulation process of mercury of aquatic organisms occurring in Isahaya Bay, Jaingam et al. (2018b) noted that red stingray accumulated extremely high levels of the total mercury (THg) (max. 3,700 ng g d.w.⁻¹), although the trophic position of this species in the food web tended to descend from the tertiary consumer toward the secondary one as it grew. Jaingam et al. (2018a) found the presence of another bioconcentration of mercury not in the water but the bottom sediment in the bay, which is caused by the decomposition of the particulate organic matters (POM) such as dead bodies of phytoplankton that absorbed mercury from the surrounding water and

partly sank down on the sea floor. It tends to be decomposed to inorganic matters by bacteria and other micro-organisms, but the mercury contained in the particles is apt to be kept intact in the sediment. Therefore, the another type of bioconcentration of mercury proceeds in the sediment on the sea floor, where the THg contents of the sediment tends to be enhanced to several times higher levels to that of the POM suspended in the water. Some parts of THg concentrated in the sediment are transferred to the infaunal macrobenthic animals by their feeding activities that directly feed on the sediment or exposure of themselves to the THg-contaminated sediment (Jaingam et al. 2018a, Tsutsumi et al. 2019). In the bentho-pelagic food web in the bay, the further biomagnification process of THg occurs between the infaunal macro-benthic animals and carnivorous bentho-pelagic fishes such as red stingray, black headed seabream (Acanthopagrus schlegelii), grass puffer (Takifugu niphobles), etc. through their predations activities. Therefore, they far exceeded the THg contents of the tertiary consumers of fishes such as bastard halibut (Paralichthys olivaceus) and Japanese sea bass (Lateolabrax japonicus) (249 and 266 ng g⁻¹ d.w., respectively) occurring in the pelagic system of the same bay (Jaingam et al. 2018b).

In this study, I tried to clarify the mechanisms how the THg content of the body tissues of red stingray markedly increases as it grows up, although its trophic position tends to descend, how the mercury tends to be transferred to the animals located at the higher trophic positions, and evaluate the potential risk of mercury intake to human health through the dietary intake of fishes collected in the coastal seas. The purposes of this study are to collect the red stingray with a wide variety of body size in Isahaya Bay, examine the stomach contents to identify its main food items, determine their stable isotope ratios of carbon and nitrogen to describe their trophic positions in the food web system and determine the THg contents of the muscles of the stingray, and clarify the mechanisms of the accelerated biomagnification of mercury to the body tissues of larger individuals of the red stingray. I also deal with the trophic transfer of mercury species among the aquatic organisms in this bentho-pelagic food web in Isahaya Bay. I aim at evaluating the potential risk of mercury to human health through the consumption of aquatic animals collected in the coastal seas.

2. Materials and methods

2.1 Study area

Isahaya Bay is located at the inner part of Ariake Bay. This bay is an enclosed bay with total area of 65 km² and an average depth of 10 m (Figure 1). An active volcano, Mt. Unzen Fugendake, is located at the center of Shimabara Peninsula. It is one of the major natural sources of discharging mercury into the bay, since this peninsula is located beside the southern side of Isahaya Bay.



Figure 1 Study area, Isahaya Bay located in the western side of the inner parts of Ariake Bay, Kyushu, western Japan.

2.2 Sample collection and preparation

2.2.1 Red stingray collection

In total, 22 individuals of red stingray were captured from Isahaya Bay with a longline fleet on 27 April 2019 and a gill net on 15 May 2019. The specimens were weighed with a digital balance, and their disc widths were measured with a measuring tape. The gender was determined by the presence or absence of claspers. According to Furumitsu et al. (2019), the individuals whose disc widths were larger than 56 cm in females and 35 cm in males were regarded as sexually mature ones, the females with the disc width between 45 and 55 cm were treated as ones in transitional maturity, and those with the disc width or the less than 44 cm were regarded as immature. The ventral part of the body of each specimen was dissected to remove the stomach. Following the methods

noted by Bowen (1996) and Weidner et al. (2017), the stomach samples were put in plastic bottles and fixed with undiluted formalin solution to prevent decomposition, putrefaction, and autolysis of the stomachs for approximately one month, and the subsequent 70% ethanol preservation is done to maintain the integrity of fixed stomachs specimens for long-term storage. The muscles of each specimen were sampled from the dorsal part using a surgical knife, and kept in an icebox. At the laboratory, they were kept in a freezer at - 30 °C prior to the chemical analyses. I captured one individual of immature female red stingray in Isahaya Bay to observe the teeth structure on 14 October 2020.

2.2.2 Collection of benthic invertebrates and bentho-pelagic fishes

Crab was captured with a fixed net in Isahaya Bay on 15 July 2020 and 14 October 2020, and clam was collected by hand picking on the shore of the bay on 14 October 2020. The bentho-pelagic fishes were captured from the bay with a gill net on 15 May 2019 and 15 July 2020. Additional specimens of red stingray were caught with a longline fleet in the bay on 27 April 2019. After collection, all of the specimens were identified, their body sizes were measured (total length for fish and benthic invertebrates, and disc width for red stingray), and their wet weights were weighed with a digital balance. The muscles collected from the dorsal part of fish and the soft parts of benthic invertebrates (without digestive tract) were sampled using a surgical knife, frozen at -30 °C, freeze-dried for 48 hours, and finally ground and homogenized using a pestle and mortar into a powder until further chemical analyses.

2.3 Stomach contents analysis

The stomach specimens of the red stingray were weighed, and dissected. Their contents were observed under a stereoscopic microscope. The remains of the preys in the stomach were identified, counted and weighed within each identifiable taxonomic group. The unidentifiable or highly digested items were just weight. The data on the identifiable prey items were used to calculate "Percentage of Index of Relative Importance, % IRI" with following three indices, Percentage by number (%N), Percentage by weight (%W), and Percentage of occurrence (%O).

Index of Relative Importance (IRI) = $(\% N + \% W) \times \% O$

%N = 100 X (total count of a given prey taxa) / (total count of all prey taxa) (Hyslop 1980)

- %W = 100 X (total mass (g) of a given prey taxa) / (total mass of all prey taxa) (Hyslop 1980)
- %O = 100 X (total number of stomachs containing a given prey taxa) / (total number of stomachs with any prey) (Bowen 1996)

$$\text{WIRI}_{i} = 100 \text{ X} (\text{IRI}_{i} / \sum_{i=1}^{n} \text{IRI}_{i})^{\circ} (\text{Cortés } 1997)$$

n: the total number of identifiable taxonomic group, *i*: a given identifiable taxonomic group

2.4 Chemical analysis

2.4.1 Stable isotope analysis

Frozen specimens of the muscles of benthic invertebrates and bentho-pelagic fishes were treated with a chloroform-methanol mixture solution (2:1, V/V) to remove lipids from them, centrifuged at 10,000 rpm at 4 °C for 5 minutes twice, treated with 100% methanol, centrifuged at 10,000 rpm at 4 °C for 5 minutes again, and finally vacuum-dried for 48 hrs. They were also treated with 2N HCl, centrifuged at 35,000 rpm at 4 °C for 5 minutes twice, and vacuum-dried for 48 hours to remove CaCO₃. Prior to the analysis, the samples were ground and kept in plastic vials.

The stable isotope ratios of carbon and nitrogen of the samples were determined using an elemental analyzer (Flash Elemental Analyzer 1112 Series, Thermo Electron) and continuous flow isotope ratio mass spectrometer (Delta Plus, Thermo Electron). The data of stable isotope ratios of carbon and nitrogen are expressed with delta notations as parts per mill (in ‰) as follows:

$$\delta^{13}C = \left[\frac{{}^{13}C / {}^{12}C_{sample}}{{}^{13}C / {}^{12}C_{standard}} - 1\right] \times 1000 \ (\%) \qquad \delta^{15}N = \left[\frac{{}^{15}N / {}^{14}N_{sample}}{{}^{15}N / {}^{14}N_{standard}} - 1\right] \times 1000 \ (\%)$$

Pee Dee Belemnite (PDB) and atmospheric nitrogen were used as references for ¹³C and ¹⁵N, respectively. Glycine was used as a working standard in this study. The overall analytical error was within ± 0.2 ‰.

2.4.2 Total mercury content analysis

Prior to the determination of THg contents, the specimens of the muscles of red stingray were ground and homogenized. THg contents of these samples were determined using the MA-3000 mercury analyzer (Thermal vaporization atomic absorption, Nippon

Instruments). The detection was based on cold-vapor atomic absorption spectroscopy at a wavelength of 253.7 nm. The NIMJ CRM 7402-a (cod fish tissue) was used as standard reference for test the accuracy of the method.

2.4.3 Mercury species content analysis

THg and MeHg content of bentho-pelagic fishes and benthic invertebrates in the bentho-pelagic food web of Isahaya Bay was determined according to the analysis method for THg and MeHg in marine biological samples described by Yoshimoto et al. (2016), in brief, approximately 0.1 g of dry sample was weighed into 15 ml polypropylene (PP) tube and extracted with 0.1% L-Cysteine solution and 5 M NaOH at 80 °C for 1-2 hr. The digested solution was treated with distilled water, methyl isobutyl ketone (MIBK), and hexane to extracted THg. Then, for the extraction of MeHg, 2 ml of the THg extraction product was transferred and extracted with 5 M HBr, 2 M CuCl2, toluene, and 0.2% Cysteine - 2% NaOAc solution. The THg and MeHg concentrations of these extraction product were determined in triplicate using the MA-3000 mercury analyzer. The detection was based on cold-vapor atomic absorption spectroscopy at a wavelength of 253.7 nm. The values corresponding to the contents of inorganic mercury (InHg) were calculated as the difference between the values found of THg and MeHg (Fox et al. 2013; Seixas et al. 2014; Polak-Juszczack 2018).

The quality control was performed by the analysis of replicates, certified reference materials (CRM), and blank control. The CRM from the National Metrology Institute of Japan, NIMJ CRM 7402-a (cod fish tissue) No.452 with the certified value 0.61 ± 0.02 mg kg⁻¹ for THg and 0.58 ± 0.02 mg kg⁻¹ for MeHg was used as standard reference for test the accuracy of the method. The obtained values were 0.61 ± 0.02 mg kg⁻¹ for THg and 0.59 ± 0.03 mg kg⁻¹ for MeHg, the extraction recovery of THg and MeHg were 99.12 $\pm 3.51\%$ and $101.51 \pm 4.81\%$, respectively. The coefficient of variations for triplicate was lower than 5 % and the accuracy and precision of the methods of the method were larger than 95%. We confirmed the limits of detection of MA-3000 in this study is 0.1 ng Hg.

2.5 Trophic Magnification Slope (TMS), Trophic Magnification Factor (TMF) and Trophic Level (TL)

The biomagnification of mercury was determined by the correlations between log_{10} - transformed of mercury contents and corresponding values for the stable isotope ratios of nitrogen ($\delta^{15}N$), Trophic Magnification Slope (TMS) is the regression slope (**b**) of following equation (Lavoie et al. 2013).

$$Log_{10} [Hg] = a + b(\delta^{15}N)$$

Trophic Magnification Factor (TMF) are calculated as (Borgå et al. 2012):

$$TMF = 10^{B}$$

When B is the regression slope of following equation: $Log_{10} [Hg] = a + B(TL)$

The trophic level (TL) can be calculated from δ^{15} N using the following equation (Borgå et al. 2012):

TL_{primary consumer} =
$$((\delta^{15}N_{consumer} - \delta^{15}N_{primary producer}) / \Delta^{15}N) + 1$$

TL_{consumer} =
$$((\delta^{15}N_{consumer} - \delta^{15}N_{primary consumer}) / \Delta^{15}N) + 2$$

When Δ^{15} N is the enrichment factors (increase in ¹⁵N from the diet to the consumer); 3.4 ‰

2.6 Statistical analysis

The statistical significances of the correlations between disc width and body weight, between disc width and THg content of red stingray, between the values of δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N of the muscle, and between mercury content of the organisms and δ^{15} N (for TMS) and TL (for TMF) were calculated with a nonparametric test, Spearman's correlation coefficient by rank. Those of the mean values of δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N of the muscles of red stingray were evaluated with Mann-Whitney's U test among the immature female, female in transitional maturity, and mature female. These statistics were conducted with Statview ver. 4.5 (Abacus Corporation, U.S.) for Apple Macintosh, and used throughout, using a significance level of p < 0.05.

3. Results

3.1 The mechanisms of biomagnification of THg in red stingray

3.1.1 Relationship between disc width and body weight of red stingray

Figure 2 indicates the relationship between the disc width and body weight of 22 red stingray individuals captured in this study (The data are noted in Table 1). A significant exponential curve is found between them (BW= $0.03DW^{3.09}$, DW: Disc width, BW: Body weight) (Spearman's correlation coefficient by rank, z = 4.517, p < 0.0001, n = 22). The growth rate and life span of red stingray are not clear in the previous studies. However, National Geographic reported that the red stingray reached max. 2 m in the whole body length and about 100 kg, and estimated that the max longevity was 15 to 25 years (National Geographic home page). I was able to collect a max. 9,540 g of the individual in this study, but found a further larger one although it was too heavy to capture with the longline fleet and gill net used in this study. Yokota (1952) estimated that the individuals with the disc width of about 18 cm were four years old, which is almost equivalent to the specimen No. 02 (immature females with the disc widths of 56 to 65 cm seem to be regarded as individuals at least 10 to 15 years old, and further elder ones occurred in the study area, Isahaya Bay.

The sex ratio of the specimens was extremely biased to female (20 individuals of the total 22 red stingrays). Since the period required to the size at sexual maturity is significantly different between males and females in red stingrays (Furumitsu et al. 2019), this study compared the food items, trophic positions in the food web system, and THg contents of the muscles among the specimens of immature females, ones in transitional maturity, and mature ones in this study.



Figure 2 Relationship between disc width and whole body weight of 22 individuals of red stingray, *Hemitrygon akajei*, captured in this study in Isahaya Bay. Open circles: immature females, Gray circles: females in transitional maturity, Closed circles: mature females, Closed diamonds: mature males. The number of each plot indicates its specimen number noted in Table 1.

3.1.2 Changes of the stomach contents of female red stingray followed by its growth

The biological information of the 20 specimens of female red stingray used for the analysis are noted in Table 1. The disc widths of seven specimens of immature female, three ones of female in transitional maturity, and ten ones of mature female were 25 ± 5 cm (mean \pm S.D.), 50 ± 5 cm, and 60 ± 3 cm, respectively. The stomach contents of these three different maturity level of females were compared with an index, %IRI, (Figure 3, Table 2). In this study, 71.7 %, 53.5 % and 58.0 % of the stomach contents in weight were identifiable to at least phylum in the specimens of immature female, female in transitional maturity, and mature female, respectively. In immature female, the identifiable preys of the stomach contents were mainly made up of Arthropoda (75.4 %) in %IRI, involving other crabs (42.3 %) and shrimp (33.1 %), small fishes as Chordata (16.5 %), and Annelida (8.1 %). The %IRI value of Arthropoda decreased to 34.6 % in female in transitional maturity, and 8.2% in mature female, while those of Mollusca and Annelida

increased to 2.1 % and 21.9 % in female in transitional maturity, and 45.2 % and 21.6 % in mature female, respectively. In particular, the mature females exclusively favored to feed on the short-neck clam, *Ruditapes phillipinnarum* (45.0 %) and a polychaete, *Nectoneanthes ijimai* (21.6 %).



Figure 3 "Percentage of Index of Relative Importance (%IRI)" of the identifiable stomach contents of female red stingray, *Hemitrygon akajei*, caught in Isahaya Bay. (A) Immature individuals (Disc width: 25 ± 5 cm (mean \pm S.D.), n=7), (B) Females in transitional maturity individuals (Disc width: 50 ± 5 cm, n=3), (C) Mature individuals (Disc width: 60 ± 3 cm, n=10)

Thus, in the case of female red stingray, the food items markedly changed as it grew up to be sexually mature. The immature one tended to feed on mainly epifaunal macrobenthic animals such as crab and shrimp, while the diet preferences of the mature one drastically changed to infaunal macro-benthic animals burrowing the sediment such as short-neck clam, *R. philippinarum*, and polychaete, *N. ijimai*. These changes of feeding habits following the individual growth is referred to as "ontogenetic changes in the feeding habits" (Brickle et al. 2003).

3.1.3 Stable isotope ratios of carbon and nitrogen of female red stingray

I evaluated how the changes of the food items affected the female red stingray following the growth on its trophic position in the benthic food web system with the results of stable isotope analysis of carbon and nitrogen of the muscles of the specimens. Figure 4 compares the relationship of the values of stable isotope ratios of carbon and nitrogen of the muscles among the immature female, female in transitional maturity, and mature female. The values of δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N of the muscles of the immature female and female in transitional maturity were -15.8 ± 0.8 ‰ and 15.7 ± 0.6 ‰ (n=7) and -16.5 ± 0.9 ‰ and 15.5 ± 0.5 ‰ (n=3), respectively (Table 1), and the value of δ^{15} N of these ten specimens significantly increased in proportion to that of δ^{13} C (r² = 0.679, n = 10) (Spearman's correlation coefficient by rank, z = 2.534, p < 0.011). In the mature female, all of the values of δ^{15} N were located below the regression line between the values of δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N of the immature female and female in transitional maturity.



Figure 4 Relationships between δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N values of the body tissues of females red stingray, *Hemitrygon akajei*, collected in Isahaya Bay. Open circles: immature females (n=7), Gray circles: females in transitional maturity (n=3), Closed circles: mature females (n=10)

The mean value of δ^{15} N of the mature female was significantly lighter (-0.7 ‰) than that of the immature one (Mann-Whitney's U test, U = 13.50, *p* = 0.035). The mean value of δ^{13} C of the mature female was slightly heavier than those of the immature female (+0.4 ‰) and female in transitional maturity (+1.1 ‰), but the difference of δ^{13} C values between all ten individuals of the immature female and female in transitional maturity and mature one was not statistically significant (Mann-Whitney's U test, U = 32.00, p = 0.173). These results indicate that all of the females in three different sexually mature levels preyed on the diets nutritionally sustained by the same primary producers, but the trophic position of the mature female was significantly lower than that of the immature one. This significant decrease of δ^{15} N value of the mature female was supported by the ontogenetic changes of main food items from shrimp (e.g., *Metapenaeus joyneri*: 14.4 ± 0.4 ‰ (Jaingam et al. 2018a) and crab as the secondary consumers (75.4 % in %IRI) in the immature female to short-neck clam (*R. philippunarum*: 9.7 ± 0.4 ‰ (Jaingam et al. 2018a) (45.2 % in %IRI) and polychaete, *N. ijimai*, (21.6 % in %IRI) as primary consumer in the mature one (Figure 3).

3.1.4 Accelerated biomagnification of THg

The THg contents of the muscles of 20 individual of females red stingray with the three different maturity levels (immature, transitional maturity, and mature) collected from Isahaya Bay ranged between 241 and 1,370 ng g⁻¹ d.w. (Table 1). Figure 5 indicates the relationship between the disc width and THg content of all specimens. A statistically significant relationship was found between the disc width and THg content of the muscles ($y = 160.0e^{0.03x}$, $r^2 = 0.683$, n=20, Spearman's correlation coefficient by rank, z = 3.479, p < 0001). However, there were no significantly increasing trends of THg content of the muscles to the growth of immature female (Spearman's correlation coefficient by rank, n = 9, z = 1.349, p = 0.177), although they seem to be made up of the one with a variety of age at least for four years, judging from the growth rate reported by Yokota (1952). These results indicate that the bioaccumulation of THg tends to be accelerated as the females of the red stingray mature.



Figure 5 Relationships between Disc width and THg content of the body tissues of mature and immature females of red stingray, *Hemitrygon akajei*, collected in Isahaya Bay. Open circles: immature females (n=7), Gray circles: females in transitional maturity (n=3), Closed circles: mature females (n=10), Triangles: immature females from the previous study (n=2) (Jaingam et al. 2018b)

The biomagnification of THg of the muscles of female red stingray has a unique characteristic. Figure 6 shows the relationship between the δ^{15} N value and THg content of the muscles. The THg content of mature female was $869 \pm 268 \text{ ng g}^{-1} \text{ d.w.; n=10}$, which was significantly higher than that of the immature one $(309 \pm 76 \text{ ng g}^{-1} \text{ d.w.; n=7})$ (Mann-Whitney's U test, U = 1.000, p < 0.001), although the δ^{15} N value of immature female (15.7 ± 0.6 ‰; n=7) indicates that it located at the higher trophic position than mature one (δ^{15} N: 15.0 ± 0.6 ‰; n=10) in the food web system (Mann-Whitney's U test, U = 13.500, p = 0.036). Thus, the female red stingray tends to accumulate significantly higher levels of THg in their muscles (Figure 5), although they locate at the lower trophic position to the immature individuals (Figure 6).



Figure 6 Relationships between δ^{15} N values and THg content of the body tissues of females red stingray, *Hemitrygon akajei*, collected in Isahaya Bay. Open circles: immature females (n=7), Gray circles: females in transitional maturity (n=3), Closed circles: mature females (n=10). Error bars represent standard deviation of the mean values.

3.2 Characteristics of mercury transfer to the animals located at higher trophic positions

3.2.1 Trophic structure of bentho-pelagic food web in Isahaya Bay

The relationship between δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N values of all seven species of fishes and invertebrates collected in Isahaya Bay was shown in Figure 7 (The data of δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N values of these animals are noted in Table 3). A significant positive relationship was found among them (y=3.38x + 67.04, r² = 0.903, Spearman's correlation coefficient by rank, z = 2.165, *p* = 0.031). The slope of the regression line is 3.38, which is almost coincided with the general trend on the isotopic shift of carbon and nitrogen isotope signature, 3.4, that appears among the organisms that prey on the diets nutritionally supported by the same primary producers (Wada et al. 1991). The lowest isotopic signature of δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N (-16.6 ± 0.3 ‰, 10.3 ± 0.2 ‰; n=4) was described in short-neck clams, which is regarded as the primary consumer, since it is one of the suspension-feeding bivalves (Nakamura 2004). American spider crab (*Pyromaia tuberculate*) is located at 0.3 ‰ higher positions in δ^{13} C and also 2.4 ‰ higher ones in δ^{15} N to the short-neck clam. It seems to be close to the secondary consumer. The mean $\delta^{15}N$ values of other remaining five species of fishes range between 14.2 and 15.6 ‰. They seem to be located at the intermediate trophic position between the secondary consumer and tertiary ones.



Figure 7 Relationships between δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N signatures of the body tissues of seven species of fishes and invertebrates collected in Isahaya Bay. The data of plots are noted in Table 3. Error bars represent standard deviation of the mean values.

3.2.2 Biomagnification of THg in bentho-pelagic food web

Figure 8 shows the relationship between the log-transformed THg contents and δ^{15} N values of their muscles (The data of THg contents and δ^{15} N values of the muscles are noted in Table 3). A significant positive linear relationship was found between them (log THg = 0.12 x + 0.40, x: δ^{15} N value, r² = 0.402, Spearman's correlation coefficient by rank, z = 2.012, p = 0.044). The trophic magnification slope (TMS) was estimated as 0.12, which indicates the increase rate of THg content to the increase of δ^{15} N value of the organism in the food web.



Figure 8 Relationships between δ^{15} N signatures and \log_{10} - transformed of THg content of the body tissues of seven species of fishes and invertebrates collected in Isahaya Bay. The data of the plots are noted in Table 3. Error bars represent standard deviation of the mean values.

3.2.3 Accelerated bioaccumurate of MeHg in bentho-pelagic food web

Figure 9 shows the relationship between log-transformed values of the three different species of mercury (THg, InHg, and MeHg) and the TL of the seven species of fishes and invertebrates in the bentho-pelagic food web of Isahaya Bay. Significant positive linear relationships were found between both of the log-transformed THg and MeHg contents and the TL of these animals (THg: log THg = 0.42x + 0.83, x: TL, r² = 0.402, Spearman's correlation coefficient by rank, z = 2.012, p = 0.044; MeHg: log MeHg = 0.79x - 0.47, r² = 0.761, Spearman's correlation coefficient by rank, z = 2.275, p = 0.023), and the values of the slopes of these two regressions indicate that MeHg is trasfered to the animals located at the higher TL almost twice more efficiently to THg. However, the relationship between the log-transformed InHg contents and the TL was non-significant (log InHg = 0.40x + 2.39, x, r² = 0.373, Spearman's correlation coefficient by rank, z = -0.875, p = 0.382), and in contrast it appears that the InHg values tend to decrease in the animals located at the higher TL. It indicates that some parts of InHg are apt to be excreted from

the bodies of each animals.



Figure 9 Relationships between TL and log_{10} - transformed of mercury species content of the body tissues of seven species of fishes and invertebrates collected in Isahaya Bay. The data of the plots are noted in Table 3. Error bars represent standard deviation of the mean values.

3.2.4 Selective transfer of MeHg to the animals at higher trophic positions

Figure 10 shows the relationship between the δ^{15} N signature and the ratio of the MeHg content to that of THg of the body tissues of the animals collected in Isahaya Bay. The ratio of the MeHg content to that of THg significantly increased to the δ^{15} N values (%MeHg = 12.92 x + 101.33, x: δ^{15} N value, r² = 0.877, Spearman's correlation coefficient by rank, z = 2.178, p = 0.03). The ratio is 22.5 ± 2.5% (n=4) in the bivalve, *R. philippinarum*, while the mean values of those of the fishes (*Pennahia argentata*, *H. akajei*, and *Nuchequula nuchalis*) with the δ^{15} N values over 15 ‰ exceeded 90 % (92.7 ± 1.0% to 97.6 ± 0.7%) (Table 3).



Figure 10 Relationship between the δ^{15} N signature and the ratio of the MeHg content to that of THg of the body tissues of the seven species of animals collected in Isahaya Bay. The data of plots are noted in Table 3. Error bars represent standard deviation of the mean values.

4. Discussion

4.1 Accelerated bioaccumulation of THg in red stingray by ontogenetic changes of feeding habits

According to the common knowledge of the biomagnification of heavy metals to the organisms in the aquatic ecosystem, the contents of the contaminants increase discontinuously at each step of the trophic levels in the food web systems (Atwell et al. 1998; Lavoie et al. 2010; Clayden et al. 2014; Braune et al. 2015). Aquatic predatory animals with large body sizes such as ray, shark, and dolphin are often located at the highest position. Extremely high levels (mg g⁻¹ d.w. levels) of heavy metals including mercury tend to accumulate in the muscles and some organs such as gills and livers of the adults with large body sizes of 10 to 100 kg or more in dolphin and whale (Atwell et al. 1998), shark (Al-Reasi et al. 2007; Endo et al. 2008, 2009, 2013, 2015; Suk et al. 2009; Biton- Porsmoguer et al. 2018), ray (Gutiérrez-Mejía et al. 2009; Horvat et al. 2014; Murillo-Cisneros et al. 2018), skate (Taylor et al. 2014), ray and guitarfish (Murillo-

Cisneros et al. 2019). However, it is not easy to show the representative contents of these substances in the body of each species, nor easy to compare their species-specific values, since they have accumulated them in the body throughout their long lives, having accelerated them along their growth.

In some cases of rays and sharks, ontogenetic changes of the feeding habits occur following the growth, and they bring a further elevation of the trophic position in the food web systems, and increase of mercury contents in their bodies (Endo et al. 2008, 2009; Dale et al. 2011; Lyons et al. 2017). In this study, the results of the stomach content analysis of red stingray clearly showed the ontogenetic changes of the feeding habits between the immature and mature females, too (Figure 3). The immature individual has undeveloped small teeth of less than 500 μ m in diameter, sparsely distributed in the mouth (Figure 11(A)), while the mature one has much larger teeth (about 5 mm in length), overlapping each other (Figure 11(B)) as reported by Taniuchi and Shimizu (1993). Therefore, the immature ones can only eat the animals with soft body structure such as shrimp, crab, small fish, etc., but the developed teeth of mature ones enable them to feed on bivalves with hard shells.



Figure 11 Teeth of female red stingray, *Hemitrygon akajei*, caught in Isahaya Bay. (A) Immature individuals with the disc width of 12 cm, (B) Mature individuals with the disc width of 59 cm.

The ontogenetic changes of the feeding habits exceptionally led a descending order of the trophic position in the food web system to the mature females (Figure 4 and 6) since the immature ones tended to prefer epifaunal macro-benthic animals as the secondary consumers involving Arthropoda such as shrimps and crabs for diets, while the mature ones are apt to prey on infaunal macro-benthic animals as the primary consumers mainly consisting of short-neck clam, *R. philippinarum*, and polychaete, *N. ijimai* (Figure

3). Nevertheless, the mature females were followed by the accelerated accumulation of THg content in their muscles (Figure 5).

The key factor that raised the THg contents in the muscles of the mature females of red stingray occurring in Isahaya Bay is, therefore, the ontogenetic changes of feeding habits between the immature and mature females. The most preferred prey items by the mature females after the ontogenetic changes of the feeding habits have occurred, are infaunal macro-benthic animals, which belong to "High THg content group" of the primary consumers, while the ones by the immature females before the ontogenetic change are epifaunal macro-benthic animals, belong to "Low THg content group" of the secondary consumers. They have significantly lower THg contents than "High THg content group" of the infaunal primary consumers (Jaingam et al. 2018a).

The mercury contained in the muscles of the infaunal macro-benthic animals classified as members of "High THg content group" of the primary consumers is derived from one emitted from an active volcano via two steps of bioconcentration processes in the water and the sediment (Tsutsumi et al. 2019). It can, therefore, be concluded that the unique biomagnification of THg to the muscles of mature red stingray females observed in Isahaya Bay has been proceeded by the combined effects of the emission of mercury during volcanic activity, deposition of high levels of THg in the sediment in the bay by the two steps of bioconcentration processes by phytoplankton in the water and the bottom sediment and transference of the THg deposited on the sediment to the infaunal macrobenthic animals burrowing the sediment, and its ontogenetic changes of feeding habits from the epifaunal macro-benthic animals to the infaunal ones between the immature and mature females.

The ontogenetic changes of main food items of red stingray are not clearly observed from both males and females in the population occurring in Tokyo Bay (Taniuchi and Shimizu 1993). It mainly favors to prey on small fish, crustaceans including shrimp, mantis shrimp, and crab irrespective of sexual maturity and growth. The difference of feeding habits between Isahaya Bay and Tokyo Bay seems to be responsible for the topography of the shore. In Tokyo Bay, the sandy tidal flats where dense patches of clam are often established have disappeared widely due to reclamation in the past five decades, and the stock of clams has markedly declined in the bay (Toba 2004). Nowadays, it is difficult for red stingray to find clams on the shore in Tokyo Bay even if it favors to prey on the clams.

In this study, all of the 22 specimens of red stingray collected from Isahaya Bay contained THg between 241 and 1,370 ng g^{-1} d.w., and had an increasing tendency of THg content in the muscles to the growth (Figure 5). The provisional reference value of THg

for fish and shellfish is 400 ng g⁻¹ w.w. in Japan (UNEP 2002; National Institute for Minamata Disease, Ministry of Environment 2013), which is equivalent to 2,000 ng g⁻¹ d.w. (Jaingam et al. 2018b). According to the relationship between the disc width and THg content of red stingray in this study (Figure 5), the THg content of the muscles of the individual that grows up to a disc width of 84.2 cm reaches the reference value. Its body weight is estimated to 26,713 g w.w. from the equation between the disc width and body gained from the specimens of this study (BW = $0.03DW^{3.09}$, BW: body weight, DW: disc width). Therefore, it seems to be safe to eat the market size (4 to 5 kg w.w., 50 to 60 cm in disc width; less than 10 kg w.w.) of red stingray from the standing point of the provisional reference value of THg.

4.2 Selective transfer of MeHg in the bentho-pelagic food web

The mean δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N value of the bentho-pelagic animals caught in the present study ranged from $-16.6\pm0.3 \%$ to $-15.1\pm0 \%$, and $10.3\pm0.2 \%$ to $15.6\pm0 \%$, respectively. The range of δ^{13} C (1.5 ‰) and δ^{15} N value (5.3 ‰) indicate that there are at least three trophic levels (TL) of animals found in the bentho-pelagic food web in the present study. (Tiews et al. 1973; Taniuchi and Shimizu 1993; Furota 1996; Nakamura 2004; Inoue et al. 2005; Han et al. 2013; Koh et al. 2014; Duangdee et al. 2021).

In the present study, TMF value was used for estimating the biomagnification of each of the three different mercury species (THg, InHg, and MeHg) in the food webs system. It represents an average rate of increase of the mercury species over multiple trophic levels in the food webs, and advantageous for comparing the degree of biomagnification among the mercury species in the food web and that among different food webs or different ecosystems (Borgå et al. 2012). The results of TMF values of the mercury species in this study revealed that the biomagnification of MeHg of the muscles proceeded approximately 2.4 (6.22/2.62) times faster to that of THg toward the animals located at the higher trophic positions linked with a bentho-pelagic food web system, while the InHg contents tended to be depressed as the trophic positions ascended (Fig. 9). These contrastive changes of the contents among the three different mercury species along the food web system seem to reflect the differences of their chemical characteristics and biochemical responses in the internal cells of the animals.

In fish, MeHg can migrate into the cells by binding to cysteine amino acid and sulphur-containing molecules such as glutathione (GSH), and transported by an L-neutral amino acid transporter system. Feeding activity is the major pathway of MeHg bioaccumulation, while uptake from water was at most 15%. About 10% of ingested MeHg is retained in the brain with the remainder transported to the liver and kidney where

it is excreted through bile and urine (Hall et al. 1997; Morcillo et al. 2017; Man et al. 2019). Thus MeHg tends to deposit in the inner parts of various organs of the fishes. In contrast, the InHg complexes (e.g., HgCl₂) are apt to be excreted from the body tissues. Some previous studies estimated that it excreted outside the bodies three folds faster than MeHg (Mason et al. 1995; Trudel and Rasmussen 1997). In this study, a statistically reliable attendance was not found between the TL values and the InHg content of the muscles among the seven species of the animals linked with the bentho-pelagic food web system (Fig. 9). However, it appears that the InHg content decreases approximately less than half as the trophic position of the animals ascends one step. Therefore, we need to pay more attentions to the risk of the-accumulation of MeHg to the fishes that have been utilized for sea foods.

4.3 Potential risk of mercury to human health through the consumption of fishes collected in the coastal seas

In Japan, the provision reference value for fish and shellfish is 0.4 μ g g⁻¹w.w. in THg, while that is 0.3 μ g g⁻¹w.w. in MeHg (UNEP 2002; National Institute for Minamata Disease, Ministry of Environment 2013). The value of THg is only approximately 1.3 times higher than that of MeHg. According to the results of this study, the MeHg content of the muscles of short-neck clam as the primary consumer occupied approximately 22.5 % of the THg content, while its ratio increased to more than 90 % in the predatory fishes such as silver croaker (*P. argentata*; TL= 3.4, 92.7 %), red stingray (TL= 3.5, 93.1 %), and spot nape ponyfish (*N. nuchalis*; TL= 3.6, 97.6 %) (Table 3). These facts indicate that we need to pay more attention to the effects of the selective transfer of MeHg in the food web system in the coastal seas on the mercury content of the fishes used for diets.

For example, in the present study, the highest mean THg and MeHg content was detected from the red stingray (Table 3). Its two large individuals of mature females (56 cm of the disc width and 6,450 g w.w. of body weight, 63 cm of the disc with and 8,615 g w.w. of the body weight) contained the max. THg of 1,280 and 1,430 ng g⁻¹ d.w., respectively, which are equivalent to 0.28 μ g g⁻¹ w.w. and 0.27 μ g g⁻¹ w.w.). These values do not exceed the provisional reference value of THg for fish and shellfish in Japan, 0.4 μ g g⁻¹ w.w. (UNEP 2002; National Institute for Minamata Disease, Ministry of Environment 2013) (Figure 12). However, since 94.1 % and 96.8 % of the THg contents are made up of MeHg in these two individuals, their MeHg contents were 1,210 ng g⁻¹ d.w. and 1,380 ng g⁻¹ d.w., respectively, and equivalent to 0.26 μ g g⁻¹ w.w. of MeHg contents (Table 4). They are very close to the provisional reference value of MeHg for

fish and shellfish in Japan, 0.3 μ g g⁻¹ w.w.. This MeHg reference level is based on the Provisional Tolerable Weekly Intake: 0.17 mg MeHg (0.4 μ g kg⁻¹ body weight per day (UNEP 2002).

Fortunately, the red stingray is nowadays not a popular sea food, but we need to revise the present understanding to the simple application of the provision reference value of mercury to the fish and shellfish, in particular THg, and also consider various conditions of each species, such as body size, its trophic position in the food web for the safety as diet.



Figure 12 Relationships between Disc width and mercury species content of the body tissues of females of red stingray, *Hemitrygon akajei*, collected in Isahaya Bay. Open circles: THg content (ng g^{-1} w.w.), Closed circles: MeHg content (ng g^{-1} w.w.). The data of the plots are noted in Table 4.

5. Conclusions

In the present study, the exponential relationship was found between the disc width and body weight (BW=0.03DW^{3.09}, DW: Disc width, BW: Body weight) of 22 individuals of red stingray captured in the Isahaya Bay. The individual with the disc width of approximately 19 cm and the body weight of 240 g was estimated as one of four years old. The sex ratio of the specimens was extremely biased to female (20 individuals of the total 22 ones). The mature females with the disc widths between 56 and 65 cm seem to be regarded as individuals at least 10 to 15 years old. Since the period required to reach the size at sexual maturity is significantly different between male and female in red stingray, this study deal with food items, trophic positions in the food web system, and THg contents of the muscles among the specimens of immature females, ones in transitional maturity, and mature ones.

The stomach content analysis of the female red stingray exhibited the presence of ontogenetic changes of feeding habits, including marked changes of the food items following the growth. In the immature females, the preys were mainly made up of Arthropoda (75.4 %) in %IRI, involving other crabs (42.3 %) and shrimp (33.1 %), small fishes as Chordata (16.5 %), and Annelida (8.1 %). In the ones in transitional maturity, the %IRI value of Arthropoda decreased to 34.6 %, while those of Mollusca and Annelida increased to 2.1 % and 21.9 %. In the mature ones, the foods items mainly consisted of Mollusca (45.2 %) and Annelida (21.6 %). They exclusively favored the short-neck clam, *Ruditapes phillipinnarum* (45.0 %), and the polychaete, *Nectoneanthes ijimai* (21.6 %).

The ontogenetic changes of feeding habits of red stingray are responsible for the development of mouth. In immature females, the mouth has undeveloped small teeth of less than 500 μ m in diameter, and they sparsely distributed in it, while that of the mature ones has much larger teeth (about 5 mm in length) overlapping each other. Therefore, the immature ones can only feed on the animals with soft body structure such as shrimp, crab, small fish, etc., which are epifaunal macro-benthic animals occurring mainly on the sediment surface. The developed teeth of mature ones enable them to prey on bivalves with hard shells which burrow in the sediment. Thus, the ontogenetic changes of feeding habits, which are derived from the development of the mouth structure, bring this species drastic changes of the main food items.

The results of stable isotope analysis of carbon and nitrogen of the muscles of the female red stingray revealed that all three different sexually mature levels of the individuals (immature, intermediate, mature) preyed on the diets nutritionally sustained by the same primary producers, but their trophic positions tend to significant descend in

the food web system from immature female (δ^{15} N: 15.7 ± 0.6 ‰; n=7) to mature one (δ^{15} N: 15.0 ± 0.6 ‰; n=10) following its growth. This phenomenon was caused by the ontogenetic changes of feeding habits, but it also brought this species another influence, an accelerated accumulation of mercury in its muscles.

The THg contents of the muscles of 20 individuals of females red stingray indicated that the THg content significantly increased with its disc width ($y = 160.0e^{0.03x}$, x = the disc width, y = the THg content of the muscles). The THg contents of the immature females with the disc widths of 16 to 31 cm were 309 ± 76 ng g⁻¹ d.w. (n=7), while they increased to 869 ± 268 ng g⁻¹ d.w (n=10) in the mature ones. The highest value of the THg content reached 1,370 ng g⁻¹ d.w.. The results of the THg content of the muscles following the growth derived from the high levels of mercury that were contained in the body tissues of the infaunal macro-benthic animals which were favored by the mature ones.

In the Isahaya Bay, seven species of bentho-pelagic animals (R. phillipinnarum, Pyromata tuberculata, Amblychaeturichthys hexanema, Konosirus punctatus, Pennahia argentata, Hemitrygon akajei, and Nuchequula nuchalis) caught in the present study indicated that they were liked in the single food web system nutritionally supported by the same primary producers and classified to three different trophic levels (primary, secondary, and tertiary consumers) with the results of stable isotope analysis of carbon and nitrogen. In this bentho-pelagic food web system, the mercury is originally discharged from the volcanic activities of Mt.Unzen Fugendake. It deposits in the sediment of the sea floor, being concentrated on the two steps of the bioconcentration process by the absorption of mercury from the water by phytoplankton and deposition of mercury contained in the dead bodies of the phytoplankton on the sediment. It is partly transferred to the infaunal macro-benthic animals, including the short-neck clam and polychaetes, in the sediment. In this trophic level, the majority of the mercury contained in the muscles is InHg (e.g. R. philippinarum: 77.5 %). However, MeHg tends to be selectively transferred to the animals located at the higher trophic positions (y=12.92x -101.33, $x = \delta^{15}N$, y = %MeHg/THg, r²=0.877). In the fishes located at the trophic level of 3.4, more than 90 % of the mercury contained in the muscles is occupied by MeHg (e.g. P. argentata: 92.7 %).

In the case of red stingray, which contain the highest levels of mercury among the fishes caught in the bay, mature females with the disc size of 60 ± 3 cm and $8,175 \pm 1,023$ g w.w. contained 946 ng gd.w.⁻¹ of THg in the muscles. 94.1 ± 3.2 % of the THg content was occupied by MeHg. Therefore, the MeHg content was equivalent to 0.182 ± 0.052

 μ g gw.w.⁻¹, and the highest value reached 0.262 μ g gw.w.⁻¹. This value is very close to the Japanese provisional reference one of MeHg for fish and shellfish, 0.3 μ g gw.w.⁻¹. Even the natural release of mercury from a volcano has an effect that creates unsuitable conditions of the mercury content in some fishes through the accelerated bioaccumulation in the food web system in the coastal area.

Table 1Morphometric characteristics, sex, maturity condition, carbon and nitrogen
stable isotope and total mercury contents of red stingray, *Hemitrygon akajei*,
collected in Isahaya Bay, Kyushu, western Japan. (T= Female in transitional
maturity)

Specimen	Disc width	Weight	Sex /	$\delta^{13}C$	$\delta^{15}N$	THg content
No.	(cm)	(g w.w.)	Maturity	(‰)	(‰)	(ng g ⁻¹ dw)
01	16	140	Female / Immature	-14.9	16.7	248
02	19	240	Female / Immature	-15.5	15.5	358
03	24	445	Female / Immature	-17.2	14.7	260
04	26	545	Female / Immature	-16.7	15.5	310
05	27	730	Female / Immature	-15.5	15.7	241
06	29	885	Female / Immature	-15.4	15.8	454
07	31	1,375	Female / Immature	-15.2	16.1	295
Mean \pm S.D.	25 ± 5	623 ± 421	Female / Immature	- 15.8 ± 0.8	15.7 ± 0.6	309 ± 76
08	39	2,340	Male/ Mature	-15.1	16.2	455
09	42	2,775	Male/ Mature	-16.3	16.0	662
10	45	4,150	Female / T	-16.4	15.1	918
11	50	5,335	Female / T	-17.4	15.3	581
12	55	6,315	Female / T	-15.6	16.0	393
Mean \pm S.D.	50 ± 5	$5,267 \pm$	Famala / T	-165 ± 0.9	15.5 ± 0.5	631 ± 266
		1,084	Female / 1	-10.3 ± 0.9	13.3 ± 0.3	031 ± 200
13	56	6,450	Female/ Mature	-16.0	15.4	1,160
14	56	7,655	Female/ Mature	-15.0	14.2	802
15	57	7,030	Female/ Mature	-16.1	14.7	777
16	58	7,760	Female/ Mature	-15.5	15.3	411
17	59	7,600	Female/ Mature	-15.2	15.6	606
18	59	9,120	Female/ Mature	-13.8	15.5	858
19	62	8,775	Female/ Mature	-16.2	14.7	807
20	63	8,615	Female/ Mature	-15.9	14.9	1,370
21	64	9,200	Female/ Mature	-14.9	15.8	955
22	65	9,540	Female/ Mature	-15.0	14.3	949
Mean + S D	60 ± 3	$8{,}175 \pm$	Female/ Mature	-15.4 ± 0.7	15.0 ± 0.6	869 + 268
witcall \pm 5.D.	00 ± 5	1,023		-13.4 ± 0.7	10.0 ± 0.0	009 ± 200
23	33	1,677	Female / Immature	-14.8	12.3	457
24	33	2,016	Female / Immature	-15.0	13.6	336

* Specimen 23 and 24 were the individuals collected in Isahaya Bay and determined the THg content of the muscles with the same methods in the previous study (Jaingam et al. 2018b).

Table 2 Identifiable prey items found in the stomach contents of immature females (n=7), females in transitional maturity, (n=3), and mature ones (n=10) of red stingray collected in Isahaya Bay. The data are represented as Percentage number composition (%N), Percentage weight Composition (%W), Percentage of occurrence (%O), and as Phylum level for Percentage of the index of relative importance (%IRI). 71.7 %, 53.5 % and 58.0 % of the weights of the stomach contents were identifiable to at least phylum in the stomach specimens of immature, females in transitional maturity, and mature females, respectively.

	Immature individuals (n=7)				Individuals in transitional				Mature individuals (n=10)			
					maturity (n=3)							
	%N	%W	%О	%IRI	%N	%W	%O	%IRI	%N	%W	%О	%IRI
Mollusca												
Ruditapes philippinarum					7.1	1.0	33.3	2.1	35.8	52.4	60.0	45.0
Theora lata									1.9	0	10.0	0.2
Total					7.1	1.0	33.3	2.1	37.7	52.4	70.0	45.2
Annelida												
Nectoneanthes ijimai					7.1	0.0	33.3	3.7	28.3	9.4	80.0	21.6
Other polychaete	23.1	1.6	42.9	8.1	35.7	0.0	33.3	18.2				
Total	23.1	1.6	42.9	8.1	42.9	0.0	66.6	21.9	28.3	9.4	80.0	21.6
Arthropoda												
Shrimps	15.4	89.0	14.3	33.1	7.1	53.2	33.3	30.8				
Pyromaia tuberculata									13.2	11.5	20.0	7.1
Other crabs	30.8	2.5	57.1	42.3	7.1	0.3	33.3	3.8	3.8	0.1	20.0	1.1
Total	46.1	91.5	71.4	75.4	14.3	53.5	66.6	34.6	17.0	11.5	40.0	8.2
Chordata												
Total	30.8	6.9	57.1	16.5	35.7	45.5	66.7	41.4	17.0	26.7	80.0	25.0

Table 3Morphometric characteristic, stable isotope ratios of carbon and nitrogen, trophic level, and mercury contents of macro-
benthic invertebrates and fishes collected in Isahaya Bay, Kyushu, western Japan. (mean ± S.D.) PC = primary consumers,
SC = secondary consumers, IC = intermediate consumers

Species	Code	Group	Length	Weight	$\delta^{13}C$	$\delta^{15}N$	Trophic	THg	MeHg	InorHg	MeHg/	n
		/Ecotype	(cm)	(g)	(‰)	(‰)	Level	(ng g ⁻¹ d.w.)	(ng g ⁻¹ d.w.)	(ng g ⁻¹ d.w.)	THg (%)	
Ruditapes	RP	Bivalve/PC	4.0 <u>+</u> 0.2	13.7 <u>+</u> 2.7	-16.6 <u>+</u> 0.3	10.3 <u>+</u> 0.2	2.0 <u>+</u> 0.1	74.3 <u>+</u> 16.7	16.9 <u>+</u> 5.00	57.5 <u>+</u> 12.2	22.5 <u>+</u> 2.5	4
philippinarum												
Pyromata tuberculata	РТ	Crab/SC	3.0 <u>+</u> 0.2	6.2 <u>+</u> 0.8	-16.3 <u>+</u> 0.4	12.7 <u>+</u> 0.4	2.7 <u>+</u> 0.1	69.4+19.3	56.2 <u>+</u> 21.7	13.2 <u>+</u> 2.3	79.7 <u>+</u> 9.0	3
Amblychaeturichthys	AH	Fish/IC	12.9 <u>+</u> 1.6	14.2 <u>+</u> 7.7	-15.6	14.2	3.1	76.6 <u>+</u> 53.6	67.2 <u>+</u> 44.4	9.50 <u>+</u> 9.2	89.8 <u>+</u> 5.5	3
hexanema												(1)
Konosirus punctatus	KP	Fish/IC	16.3 <u>+</u> 1.6	39.5 <u>+</u> 13.5	-15.6 <u>+</u> 0.2	14.3 <u>+</u> 0.4	3.2 <u>+</u> 0.1	78.7 <u>+</u> 29.3	57.3 <u>+</u> 11.4	21.3 <u>+</u> 19.0	76.1 <u>+</u> 13.4	3
Pennahia argentata	PA	Fish/IC	17.5 <u>+</u> 2.4	69.7 <u>+</u> 26.9	-15.1 <u>+</u> 0.0	15.1 <u>+</u> 0.1	3.4 <u>+</u> 0.0	215 <u>+</u> 142	200 <u>+</u> 133	15.4 <u>+</u> 9.8	92.7 <u>+</u> 1.0	3
Hemitrygon akajei	HA	Fish/IC	42.5 <u>+</u> 17.8	4,364.9	-15.5 <u>+</u> 1.0	15.4 <u>+</u> 0.7	3.5 <u>+</u> 0.2	661 <u>+</u> 342	617 <u>+</u> 329	44.9 <u>+</u> 48.0	93.1 <u>+</u> 7.0	25
				<u>+</u> 3,580.7								
Nuchequula nuchalis	NN	Fish/IC	8.9 <u>+</u> 1.3	10.4 <u>+</u> 3.6	-15.4 <u>+</u> 0.4	15.6 <u>+</u> 0.1	3.6 <u>+</u> 0.04	291 <u>+</u> 185	284 <u>+</u> 180	7.20 <u>+</u> 4.7	97.6 <u>+</u> 0.7	3

Table 4Morphometric characteristics, maturity condition, carbon and nitrogen stable
isotope and mercury contents of female red stingray collected in Isahaya
Bay. (I: immature; T: female in transitional maturity; M: mature)

	Disc	Weight		δ ¹³ C	δ ¹⁵ N	THg	MeHg	%	%dw	THg	MeHg
No.	width	(a www)	Maturity	(%.)	(%.)	(ng g ⁻¹	(ng g ⁻¹	MeHg	/	(µg g ⁻¹	(µg g ⁻¹
	(cm)	(g w.w.)		(700)	(700)	d.w.)	d.w.)	/THg	/ w.w.	w.w.)	w.w.)
01	13	73	Ι	14.2	-13.8	409	384	93.9	17.3	0.071	0.067
02	13	67	Ι	15.8	-13.8	299	274	91.5	16.7	0.050	0.046
03	16	140	Ι	-14.9	16.7	251	244	97.3	21.4	0.054	0.052
04	19	240	Ι	-15.5	15.5	406	379	93.5	21.2	0.086	0.080
05	24	445	Ι	-17.2	14.7	251	239	95.3	21.1	0.053	0.051
06	26	545	Ι	-16.7	15.5	346	311	89.8	19.5	0.067	0.060
07	27	730	Ι	-15.5	15.7	237	233	98.4	24.6	0.058	0.057
08	29	885	Ι	-15.4	15.8	519	472	91.0	23.9	0.124	0.113
09	31	1,375	Ι	-15.2	16.1	322	299	92.9	22.8	0.074	0.068
10	36	1967	Ι	15.4	-14.5	887	863	97.3	21.5	0.190	0.185
Mean	23	646	т	- 15.2 ±	$15.5 \pm$	393	370	94.1	21.0	0.083	0.078
\pm S.D.	± 8	± 621	1	1.1	0.7	± 135	± 190	± 2.9	± 2.6	± 0.044	± 0.020
11	45	4,150	Т	-16.4	15.1	1,040	995	95.7	25.0	0.259	0.248
12	50	5,335	Т	-17.4	15.3	644	633	98.3	23.3	0.150	0.147
13	55	6,315	Т	-15.6	16.0	403	400	99.2	23.0	0.093	0.092
Mean	50	5,267	т	$-16.5 \pm$	15.4	695	676	97.7	23.8	0.167	0.167
\pm S.D.	± 5	\pm 1,084	1	0.9	± 0.5	± 321	± 291	± 1.8	± 1.0	± 0.079	$\pm \ 0.079$
14	56	6,450	М	-16.0	15.4	1,280	1,210	94.1	21.7	0.278	0.262
15	56	7,655	М	-15.0	14.2	928	902	97.2	20.8	0.193	0.187
16	57	7,030	М	-16.1	14.7	893	840	94.1	20.6	0.184	0.173
17	58	7,760	М	-15.5	15.3	421	407	96.7	21.3	0.090	0.087
18	59	7,600	М	-15.2	15.6	721	691	95.9	21.2	0.153	0.147
19	59	9,120	М	-13.8	15.5	966	877	90.7	20.9	0.202	0.183
20	62	8,775	М	-16.2	14.7	871	766	87.9	20.0	0.174	0.153
21	63	8,615	М	-15.9	14.9	1,430	1,380	96.8	18.8	0.269	0.261
22	64	9,200	М	-14.9	15.8	1,030	940	91.1	21.1	0.218	0.199
23	65	9,540	М	-15.0	14.3	903	873	96.7	19.5	0.176	0.171
Mean	60	8,175	М	$-15.4 \pm$	$15.0 \pm$	946	889	94.1	20.6	0.194	0.182
\pm S.D.	± 3	\pm 1,023	141	0.8	0.6	± 277	± 266	± 3.2	± 0.9	± 0.052	± 0.052

Acknowledgements

First and foremost I am extremely grateful to my supervisor, Professor Hiroaki Tsutsumi, for his guidance, advice and encouragement. I have benefited greatly from his wealth of knowledge and meticulous editing. Taking me on as his student and continuing to have faith in me over the years have meant so much to me. His short-sharp-simple approach to research and science is a source of my inspiration. This approach is reflected by the simple but clear writing style, which is something I hope to carry forward throughout my career. Thank you to my committee members, Professor Jun Kobayashi, and Professor Koji Arizono. Their suggestions and continuous support have been invaluable. Many thanks to Professor Ishibashi Yasuhiro, Professor Zhang Daizhou, and Professor Ichinomiya Mutsuo for their encouraging words and constructive feedback. I would also like to acknowledge Associate Professor Komorita Tomohiro and Associate Professor Agusa Teturo for their expertise regarding stable isotope and statistical analysis, and mercury analysis, respectively. Additionally, I am thankful to Associate Professor Jeffrey Morrow for proof-reading my manuscript.

Furthermore, I would like to thank Assistant Professor Suriyan Tunkijjanukij and Associate Professor Chatcharee Kaewsuralikhit for ongoing support and encouragement during my PhD study. I am highly grateful to late Associate Professor Chittima Aryuthaka who motivated me to undertake my PhD here, but unfortunately had no chance to witness my graduation. No word can describe how much I appreciate the support from my colleagues at the Faculty of Fisheries, Kasetsart University in Thailand who ensure the delivery of my teaching and research in my absence. I would like to thank members in the Professor Hiroaki Tsutsumi laboratory and laboratory assistants, Ms. Megumi Mori, for their kind support and for making my time in Kumamoto a wonderful experience. I would never forget Dr. Kuang Wei Huang, Dr. Randy Novirsa, Mr. HuiHo Jeong, Ms. Fan ChunLan, Mr. Sylvester Addai-Arhin, Mr. Syafran Arrazy, and Mr.Pyea Son Soe for their friendship and laughter.

Closer to my heart, I would like to express my gratitude to my parents, wife and daughter. Without their tremendous understanding and encouragement in the past few years, it would have been impossible for me to complete my study. My appreciation extends to Dr. Panwad Wongthong for spontaneous proof-reading, and to her parents for kind words and moral support during tough times. I am also thankful to Dr. Sukanya Yano and her family for their hospitality and friendship.

Finally, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to the Prefectural University of Kumamoto International Postgraduate Scholarship for Research on Mercury, funded by the Kumamoto Prefecture, Japan for financial support and letting me be part of this incredible mercury research network.

References

- Al-Reasi HA, Abaneh FA, Lean DR (2007) Evaluating mercury biomagnification in fish from a tropical marine environment using stable isotopes (δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N). Environ Toxicol Chem **26**, 1572–1581.
- Arnot JA, and Gobas FAPC (2006) A review of bioconcentration factor (BCF) and bioaccumulation factor (BAF) assessments for organic chemicals in aquatic organisms. Environ Rev 14, 257–297.
- Atwell L, Hobson KA, Welch HE (1998) Biomagnification and bioaccumulation of mercury in an arctic marine food web: insights from stable nitrogen isotope analysis. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 55, 1114–1121.
- Baeyens W, Leermakers M, Papina T, Saprykin A, Brion N, Noyen J, De Gieter M, Elskens M, Goeyens L (2003) Bioconcentration and Biomagnification of Mercury and Methylmercury in North Sea and Scheldt Estuary Fish. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 45, 498–508.
- Biton-Porsmoguer S, Bănaru D, Boudouresque CF, Dekeyser I, Bouchoucha M, Marco-Miralles F, Lebreton B, Guillou G, Harmelin-Vivien M (2018) Mercury in blue shark (*Prionace glauca*) and shortfin mako (*Isurus oxyrinchus*) from northeastern Atlantic: Implication for fishery management. Mar Pollut Bull **127**, 131-138.
- Borgå K, Kidd KA, Muir DC, Berglund O, Conder JM, Gobas FA, Kucklick J, Malm O, Powell DE (2012) Trophic magnification factors: considerations of ecology, ecosystems, and study design. Integr. Environ. Assess. Manag., 8, 64-84.
- Bowen SH (1996) Quantitative description of the diet. In: Murphy BR and Willis DW eds. Fisheries Techniques, 2nd, Bethesda, MD: American Fisheries Society. 513–532.
- Braune B, Chételat J, Amyot M, Brown T, Clayden M, Evans M, Fisk A, Gaden A, Girard C, Hare A, Kirk J, Lehnherr I, Lether R, Loseto L, Macdonald R, Mann E, McMeans B, Muir D, O'Driscoll N, Poulain A, Reimer K, Stern G (2015) Mercury in the marine environment of the Canadian Arctic: Review of recent findings. Sci Total Environ 509-510, 67-90.
- Brickle P, Laptikhovsky V, Pompert J, Bishop A (2003) Ontogenetic changes in the feeding habits and dietary overlap between three abundant rajid species on the Falkland Islands' shelf. J Mar Bio Ass UK 83(5), 1119-1125.

- Campbell LM, Norstrom RJ, Hobson KA, Muir DC, Backus S, Fisk AT (2005) Mercury and other trace elements in a pelagic Arctic marine food web (Northwater Polynya, Baffin Bay). Sci Total Environ 351-352, 247-263.
- Cardoso PG, Pereira E, Duarte AC, Azeiteiro UM (2014) Temporal characterization of mercury accumulation at different trophic levels and implications for metal biomagnification along a coastal food web. Mar Pollut Bull **87**, 39–47.
- Chen C, Amirbahman A, Fisher N, Harding G, Lamborg C, Nacci D, Taylor D (2008) Methylmercury in marine ecosystems: spatial patterns and processes of production, bioaccumulation, and biomagnification. Ecohealth 5(4), 399-408.
- Clayden MG, Arsenault LM, Kidd KA, O' Driscoll NJ, Mallory ML (2014) Mercury bioaccumulation and biomagnification in a small Arctic polynya ecosystem. Sci Total Environ 509–510, 206–215.
- Cortés E (1997) A critical review of methods of studying fish feeding based on analysis of stomach contents: Application to elasmobranch fishes. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 54, 726–738.
- Dale JJ, Wallsgrove NJ, Popp BN, Holland KN (2011) Nursery habitat use and foraging ecology of the brown stingray *Dasyatis lata* determined from stomach contents, bulk and amino acid stable isotopes. Mar Ecol Prog Ser **433**, 221–236.
- Di Beneditto APM, Bitter VT, Camargo PB, Rezende CE, Kehrig HA (2012) Mercury and Nitrogen Isotope in a Marine Species from a Tropical Coastal Food Web. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol **62**, 264–271.
- Duangdee T, Jaingam W, Kobayashi J, Tsutsumi H (2021) Effect of ontogenetic changes of feeding habits on total mercury level in red stingray, *Hemitrygon akajei*. Jpn. J. Environ. Toxicol 24, 12–25.
- Endo T, Hisamichi Y, Haraguchi K, Kato Y, Ohta C, Koga N (2008) Hg, Zn and Cu levels in the muscle and liver of tiger sharks (*Galeocerdo cuvier*) from the coast of Ishigaki Island, Japan: Relationship between metal concentrations and body length. Mar Pollut Bull 56, 1774-1780.
- Endo T, Hisamichi Y, Kimura O, Kotaki Y, Kato Y, Ohta C, Koga N, Haraguchi K (2009) Contamination levels of mercury in the muscle of female and male spiny dogfishes (*Squalus acanthias*) caught off the coast of Japan. Chemosphere **77**, 133-1337.
- Endo T, Hisamichi Y, Kimura O, Ogasawara H, Ohta C, Koga N, Kato Y, Haraguchi K (2013) Levels of Mercury in Muscle and Liver of Star-Spotted Dogfish (*Mustelus manazo*) from the Northern Region of Japan: A Comparison with Spiny Dogfish (*Squalus acanthias*). Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 64, 467–474.

- Endo T, Kimura O, Ogasawara H, Ohta C, Koga N, Kato Y, Haraguchi K (2015) Mercury, cadmium, zinc and copper concentrations and stable isotope ratios of carbon and nitrogen in tiger sharks (*Galeocerdo cuvier*) culled off Ishigaki Island, Japan. Ecol Indic 55, 86-93.
- Farrell RE, Huang PM, Germida JJ (1998) Biomethylation of mercury (II) Adsorbed on Mineral Colloids Common in Freshwater Sediment. Appl Organiment Chem 12, 613-620.
- Fox AL, Hughes EA, Trocine RP, Trefry JH, Schonberg SV, McTigue ND, Lasorsa BK, Konar B, Cooper LW (2013) Mercury in the northeastern Chukchi Sea: Distribution patterns in seawater and sediments and biomagnification in the benthic food web. Deep Sea Res. Pt II: 102, 56-67.
- Furota T (1996) Life Cycle Studies on the Introduced Spider Crab Pyromaia tuberculata (Lockington) (Brachyura: Majidae). II. Crab Stage and Reproduction. J Crust Biol 16 (1), 77-91.
- Furumitsu K, Wyffels JT, Yamaguchi A (2019) Reproduction and embryonic development of the red stingray *Hemitrygon akajei* from Ariake Bay, Japan. Ichthyol Res 66, 419-436.
- Gutiérrez-Mejía E, Latres ML, Sosa-Nishizaki O (2009) Mercury and Arsenic in Muscle and Liver of the Golden Cownose Ray, *Rhinoptera steindachneri*, Evermann and Jenkins, 1891, from the Upper Gulf of California, Mexico. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 83, 230–234.
- Gworek B, Bemowska-Kałabun O, Kijeńska M, Wrzosek-Jakubowska J (2016) Mercury in Marine and Oceanic Waters - a Review. Water Air Soil Pollut 227: 371. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11270-016-3060-3
- Hall BD, Bodaly RA, Fudge RJP, Rudd JWM, Rosenberg DM (1997) Food as the Dominant Pathway of Methylmercury Uptake by Fish. Water Air Soil Pollut **100**, 13–24.
- Han DY, Xue Y, Ji YP, Ma QY. (2013) Feeding ecology of Amblychaeturichthys hexanema in Jiaozhou Bay, China. Ying Yong Sheng Tai Xue Bao 24(5), 1446-1152.
- Harada M (1995) Minamata Disease: Methylmercury Poisoning in Japan Caused by Environmental Pollution. Crit Rev Toxicol **25**, 1-24.
- Harding G, Dalziel J, Vass P (2018) Bioaccumulation of methylmercury within the marine food web of the outer Bay of Fundy, Gulf of Maine. PLoS ONE **13** (7).

- Horvat M, Degenek N, Lipej L, Tratnik JS, Faganeli J (2014) Trophic transfer and accumulation of mercury in ray species in coastal waters affected by historic mercury mining (Gulf of Trieste, northern Adriatic Sea). Environ Sci Pollut Res 21, 4163–4176.
- Hyslop E (1980) Stomach contents analysis a review of methods and their application. J. Fish Biol **17**, 411–429.
- Inoue T, Suda Y, Sano M (2005) Food habits of fishes in the surf zone of a sandy beach at Sanrimatsubara, Fukuoka Prefecture, Japan. Ichthyological Research, **52**, 9–14.
- Jaingam W, Komorita T, Ishimatsu S, Takenaka R, Umehara A, Kobayashi J, Yamamoto M, Arizono K, Tsutsumi H. (2018 a) Biomagnification process of total mercury in the macro-benthic animals in an enclosed bay, Isahaya Bay, Kyushu, Japan. Jpn J Environ Toxicol 21, 9-20.
- Jaingam W, Komorita T, Ishimatsu S, Kobayashi J, Yamamoto M, Arizono K, Tsutsumi H. (2018 b) Influence of benthic biomagnification process on the total mercury content of fish and mega-benthos in an enclosed bay. Journal of the Japanese Society of Shiranuikai & Kumagawa Regional Studies 12, 3-14.
- Kim E, Kim H, Shin KH, Kim MS, Kundu SR, Lee BG, Han S (2012) Biomagnification of mercury through the benthic food webs of a temperate estuary: Masan Bay, Korea. Environ Toxicol Chem 31, 1254–1263.
- Koh EH, An YS, Baeck GW, Jang CS (2014) Feeding habits of white croaker, *Pennahia argentata* in the coastal waters off Sejon island, Korea. J Kor Soc Fish Technol 50(2), 139-146.
- Lavoie RA, Helbert CE, Rail JF, Braune BM, Yumvihoze E, Hill LG, Lean DRS (2010) Trophic structure and mercury distribution in a Gulf of St. Lawrence (Canada) food web using stable isotope analysis. Sci Total Environ 408, 5529-5539.
- Lavoie RA, Jardine TD, Chumchal MM, Kidd KA, Campbell LM (2013) Biomagnification of mercury in aquatic food webs: A worldwide meta-analysis. Environ Sci Technol 47, 13385–13394.
- Lyons K, Carlisle AB, Lowe CG (2017) Influence of Ontogeny and Environmental Exposure on Mercury Accumulation in Muscle and Liver of Male Round Stingrays. Mar Environ Res 130, 30-37.
- Man Y, Yin R, Cai K, Qin C, Wang J, Yan H, Li M (2019) Primary amino acids affect the distribution of methylmercury rather than inorganic mercury among tissues of two farmed-raised fish species. Chemosphere **225**, 320-328.

- Mason RP, Choi AL, Fitzgerald WF, Hammerschmidt CR, Lamborg CH, Soerensen AL, Sunderland EM (2012) Mercury biogeochemical cycling in the ocean and policy implications. Environ Res **119**,101-117. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2012.03.013.
- Mason RP, Reinfelder JR, Morel FMM (1995) Bioaccumulation of mercury and methylmercury. Water Air Soil Pollut 80, 915–921. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF0 1189744.
- Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry and Fishery (2018) FY2018 Trends in Fisheries, FY2019 Fisheries Policy, White Paper on Fisheries: Summary. Chapter III Trends in Japan's Fisheries Since FY2017.
- Morcillo P, Esteban MA, Cuesta A (2017) Mercury and its toxic effects on fish. AIMS Environmental Science **4(3)**, 386-402.
- Murillo-Cisneros DA, O'Hara TM, Castellini JM, Sánchez-González A, Elorriaga-Verplancken FR, Marmolejo-Rodríguez AJ, Marín-Enríquez E, Galván-Magaña F (2018) Mercury concentrations in three ray species from the Pacific coast of Baja California Sur, Mexico: Variations by tissue type, sex and length. Mar Pollut Bull 126, 77-85.
- Murillo-Cisneros DA, O'Hara TM, Elorriaga-Verplancken FR, Sánchez-González A, Marín-Enríquez E, Marmolejo-Rodríguez AJ, Galván-Magaña F (2019) Trophic Structure and Biomagnification of Total Mercury in Ray Species Within a Benthic Food Web. Arch Environ Contam Toxicol 77, 321–329.
- Nakamura Y (2004) Suspension feeding and growth of juvenile Manila clam *Ruditapes philippinarum* reared in the laboratory. Fisheries Science, **70**, 215–222.
- Nakano S, Hoshizumi H (2005) Geological Maps of Active Volcanoes in Japan. Bulletin of the volcanological society of Japan **50**, 219-231.
- National Geographic home page, Red stingray. The illustrated book of animals (Doubutsu Daizukan), red stingray (akaei). (In Japanese) https://natgeo.nikkeibp.co.jp /nng/article/20141218/429037/.
- National Institute for Minamata Disease, Ministry of Environment (2013) Minamata Disease Archives. Mercury and health. http://www.nimd.go.jp/english/kenkyu/ docs/ Mercury_and_health.pdf.
- National Research Council (US) Committee on the Toxicological Effects of Methylmercury (2000) Toxicological Effects of Methylmercury. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/ NBK225778/ doi: 10.17226/9899.
- Nriagu JO (1989) A global assessment of natural sources of atmospheric trace metals. Nature **338**, 47-49.

- Nriagu J, Becker C (2003) Volcanic emissions of mercury to the atmosphere: global and regional inventories. Sci Total Environ **304**, 3–12.
- Polak-Juszczack L (2018) Distribution of organic and inorganic mercury in the tissues and organs of fish from the southern Baltic Sea. Environ Sci Pollut Res 25, 34181–34189.
- Rabenstein DL (1978) The chemistry of methylmercury toxicology. J Chem Educ 55, 292–296.
- Seixas TG, Moreira I, Siciliano S, Malm O, Kehrig HA (2014) Differences in Methylmercury and Inorganic Mercury Biomagnification in a Tropical Marine Food Web. Bull Environ Contam Toxicol 92, 274–278.
- Suk SH, Smith SE, Ramon DA (2009) Bioaccumulation of mercury in pelagic sharks from the northeast Pacific Ocean. Bioaccumulation in pelagic sharks CalCOFI Rep 50, 172-177.
- Taniuchi T, Shimizu M (1993) Dental sexual dimorphisim and food habits in the stingray *Dasyatis akajei* from Tokyo bay, Japan. Nippon Suisan Gakkaishi **59**, 53-60.
- Taylor DL, Kutil NJ, Malek AJ, Collie JS (2014) Mercury bioaccumulation in cartilaginous fishes from Southern New England coastal waters: Contamination from a trophic ecology and human health perspective. Mar Environ Res 99, 20-33.
- Tiews K, Divino P, Ronquillo, Marquez J (1973) On the food and feeding habits of eight species of Leiognathus [slip-mouth] found in Manila Bay and San Miguel Bay. The Philippine Journal of Fisheries **11**, 62-72.
- Toba M (2004) The decline of manila clam stock in Tokyo Bay.Bull. Fish. Res. Agen., Supplement 1, 13–18.
- Trudel M, Rasmussen JB (1997) Modeling the Elimination of Mercury by Fish.Environ. Sci. Technol. **31**, 1716-1722
- Tsutsumi H, Jaingam W, Duangdee T, Arizono K (2019) Characteristics of the bioaccumulation process of mercury in the benthic ecosystem in the enclosed coastal seas : J Environ Saf **10**, 99-108.
- Ullrich SM, Tanton TW, Abdrashitova SA (2001) Mercury in the aquatic environment: a review of factors affecting methylation. Crit Rev Env Sci Tec **31**, 241-293.

UNEP (2002) Global Mercury Assessment.270 pp.

UN Environment (2019) Global Mercury Assessment 2018. UN Environment Programme, Chemicals and Health Branch Geneva, Switzerland.

- Unzen Restoration Project Office (2007) Unzen-Fugendake eruption executive summary 1990-1995. Unzen Restoration Project Office, Kyushu Regional Construction Bureau, Ministry of Land, Infrastructure and Transport, 22 pp.
- Wada E, Mizutani H, Minagawa M (1991) The use of stable isotopes for food web analysis. Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition, **30**, 361–371.
- Ward DM, Nislow KH, Folt CL (2010) Bioaccumulation syndrome: identifying factors that make some stream food webs prone to elevated mercury bioaccumulation. Ann NY Acad Sci 1195, 62–83.
- Weidner TA, Hirons AC, Leavitt A, and Kerstetter DW (2017) Combined gut-content and stable isotope trophic analysis of the pelagic stingray *Pteroplaytrygon violacea* (Bonaparte, 1832) diet from the western North Atlantic Ocean. J Appl Ichthyol 33, 386–394.
- Wu P, Kainz MJ, Bravo AG, Åkerblom S, Sonesten L, Bishop K. (2019) The importance of bioconcentration into the pelagic food web base for methylmercury biomagnification: A meta-analysis. Sci Total Environ 646, 357-367. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.07.328.
- Yokota T (1952) Studies on the stocks of sharks and rays. 1. A method of age estimation. Bull Japan Soc Sci Fish **17**, 321-325.
- Yokoyama H (2018) Mercury Pollution in Minamata. Springer Open, 74p.
- Yoshimoto K, Anh HTV, Yamamoto A, Koriyama C, Ishibashi Y, Tabata M, Nakano A, Yamamoto M (2016) Simple analysis of total mercury and methylmercury in seafood using heating vaporization atomic absorption spectrometry. Toxicol Sci 41(4), 489-500.
- Zhang Y, Soerensen AL, Schartup AT, Sunderland EM (2020) A global model for methylmercury formation and uptake at the base of marine food webs. Glob Biogeochem Cycles, 34(2). https://doi.org/10.1029/2019GB006348.
- Zhang Y, Song Z, Huang S, Zhang P, Peng Y, Wu P, Gu J, Dutkiewicz S, Zhang H, Wu S, Wang F, Chen L, Wang S, Li P (2021) Global health effects of future atmospheric mercury emissions. Nat Commun 12, 3035. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-23391-7.